CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

MARCH 13, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Kindred, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer and Tony Sneed of Alliance Water Resources, City Attorney Rob Guinness, Brian Marten from MECO Engineering and Sara Hunt from the City Library.  
Alderman Harper was absent due to illness. City Clerk Sue Hogarth was absent attending the city clerk’s annual conference so City Collector Katie Harper conducted the roll call voting and took the meeting minutes. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
AGENDA AMENDMENTS

Mayor Wilch announced an amendment to add to the agenda as follows:

· Request to purchase and haul cold mix from West Contracting and Dameron Trucking 
Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from February 2018 by Alderman Rockwell, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PROJECT UPDATES
There was no project update from Chad at Boonslick Regional Planning Commission.
MECO Engineering Update from Brian Marten – Brian would like to wait to discuss his update under unfinished business in the agenda. 
City Wastewater Project Update – Tony Sneed from Alliance – will present update on regionalization meeting under unfinished business in the agenda with the MECO Engineering update.  
PUBLIC HEARING AS REQUIRED BY LAW OR ORDINANCE

“Public Hearing to hear public comment on, and to consider, a petition by G. Matthew Hartley and Amanda Hartley to amend the zoning map and ordinance to place the 
following property in a special cluster housing plan overlay: Olive Street, Elsberry, Mo; Lincoln County Assessor Parcel #: 02-50-16-004-001-007.000 (Lot 8 of Hillcrest Heights Subdivision #1 as recorded in Plat Book 5 Page 67) together with the Planning & Zoning Commission’s Recommendation to approve the application.  This property is now located in the General Commercial Zoning and Residential Districts."
Alderman Hartley addressed the board regarding the rezoning of his property on Olive Street to allow for a second duplex to be built that will be lined up at the same distance from the street and from the back of the property as the first duplex on that property.  City Attorney Guinness stated that for the public hearing portion of the agenda, Alderman Hartley just needs to present information on the zoning petition for public hearing and request any comments or questions from the Board of Aldermen or the general public for approval or opposition of the petition.  The Board had no questions about the petition. 
City Attorney Guinness asked if there was any public comment in favor or in opposition of the petition.   There was no comment or questions from the public.  

Motion was made to approve the petition by Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Short Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred 
  
NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 ABSTAIN – 1 (Hartley)      Motion carried

Alderman Hartley then addressed the board to discuss the water & sewer taps on the Olive Street property.   There were (9) water & sewer taps from the (9) trailers that were currently on this property and now there is only (1) trailer remaining on the property.  This property was part of the demolition project list for the City of Elsberry.  The city received a credit of around $6,000 to tear down (7) trailers (1 trailer space was already an empty lot) in addition to (1) other property in the city.  Alderman Hartley is using (2) of the water & sewer taps for the new building on the property which leaves (7) remaining water & sewer taps.  He is requesting to use (2) of those for the new building and use the remaining (5) on other properties.  He is requesting to have the water & sewer tap fees & installation fees waived.  Alderman Rockwell asked if Hartley would be using the same type of materials that the City would use.  Alderman DeMoulin confirmed that Hartley was only requesting to have the water & sewer tap fees waived and that Hartley would do all the work associated with installation so he would like the installation fees waived as well.  According to Mayor Wilch, we have a city ordinance that states that all meters must be purchased from the city so Alderman Hartley would have to purchase the materials from the city and have them installed by the city public works.  This clarified Alderman Rockwell’s inquiry.

It was confirmed by City Collector Katie Harper that the fee for the water tap and sewer tap is $900 each and the connection/installation fee for water and sewer is $700 each for a total of $3,200 per water/sewer tap.  Alderman Rockwell confirmed that the request was for (7) taps for water and sewer.  Alderman Kindred confirmed that Hartley will still have to purchase the meters & materials from the city and that in the past we have allowed people to hold on to taps for future use in exchange for an easement.   Alderman DeMoulin stated that in the near future, he would like to address changing the current ordinance to allow for any licensed & bonded contractor to be allowed to install the water & sewer meters in the city as well.   
Alderman Kindred would like to waive the $700 water & $700 sewer connection fees for Alderman Hartley for the (7) water & sewer taps.   City Attorney Guinness explained that the connection fees are built into our bonds calculation which is amortizing the treatment plant and other infrastructure costs.  Alderman Rockwell asked if these (7) meters have already met those connection fee obligations and, if so, we shouldn’t have to charge Alderman Hartley for those connections for a second time if he would relocate them.       

It was then discussed that there needed to be an amendment to the agenda to approve this request by Alderman Hartley since this request was not on the original agenda.  Alderman Rockwell made a motion to amend the agenda to add the request to waive the water & sewer taps on the Olive Street property owned by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.   
AYES – Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Short Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred 
  
NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 ABSTAIN – 1 (Hartley)      Motion carried

The final vote will be made after the ordinance is approved in #11 on the agenda.  

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Final Change Orders / Pay Requests for Lamke & VISU Sewer – Brian Martin from MECO Engineering

The final change orders and pay requests from Lamke Trenching & Excavating and VISU Sewer were submitted to the Board of Aldermen for approval by Brian at MECO Engineering.  The final pay request for Lamke is for $233,205.86.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to approve final payment for Lamke, seconded by Alderman Hartley. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 Motion carried

The final pay request for VISU Sewer is for $19,474.64.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve final payment for VISU Sewer, seconded by Alderman Short.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 Motion carried

We came in at about $140,000 under budget per Brian from MECO Engineering.  There should be no additional billing for MECO Engineering but he will confirm with City Clerk Sue Hogarth.  

Updated Figures on Wastewater Treatment Plant Facility / Meeting Update for the Regionalization of Sewer Wastewater - Brian Martin from MECO Engineering and Tony Sneed from Alliance

Tony Sneed from Alliance distributed information to the Board of Aldermen outlining the (3) sewer options with updated figures from Brian at MECO for the wastewater plant with the extended aeration and the options to regionalize with Lincoln County.  Capital costs are approximately $4.5 million. The first option of building a new water treatment plant will cost $48.15 per person per month.  The second option with the City of Elsberry paying for the forced main sewer from White Fences to the Bobs Creek plant and hooking up with Lincoln County will cost $85.64 per person per month.   The third option is that Lincoln County pays & maintains the forced main sewer which will add about 32% to their customer base acquisition and that will cost $67.58 per person per month.   Also included in the packet information was the agenda for the meeting on Thursday 3/15/18.  This information should help prepare the board for the meeting on Thursday to start the negotiation process.  It will be a management decision choosing between the I&I costs that the City of Elsberry will pay out versus the cost of maintaining and upgrading a water treatment plant.  

Alderman Hartley asked about the size of the forced main and Tony Sneed stated it is recommended to use the 10” forced main to accommodate for hills and pressure.  Tony also stated that we will need to get better flow data information for water that goes into our lagoons if the board decides to go with the plant treatment facility option.  
Alderman Hartley asked about the O&M figures associated with running & maintaining the plant with Alliance vs. what it will cost with the forced main option and these figures are also included in the packet which will cost around $11,833 per month.  Our debt coverage based on our current rates is high so we may not have to raise our sewer costs per person per month as listed above.  This will have to be evaluated at a later date depending on the outcome of the meeting.   

It was confirmed that our bond issue passed for $7 million per Alderman Short.  There could be a DNR grant up to $250,000 and a USDA block grant for $500,000 available for the forced main.  There may be federal funding options as well.  Mayor Wilch confirmed that the USDA has allocated $3.3 million to date for this project.  
Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short and Alderman Hartley would like to proceed with the meeting on Thursday 3/15 at Winfield City Hall at 12N.   A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to table any further discussion or decisions on this topic until the April board meeting pending the outcome of the regionalization meeting on Thursday 3/15, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.  

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Approval of Revised Trash Ordinance Bill No. 2018-02-001

City Attorney Guinness will read the revised trash ordinance twice prior to approval. Alderman Rockwell made a motion to read the revised ordinance twice, seconded by Alderman Short.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Attorney Guinness read the revised trash ordinance twice.   Alderman DeMoulin would like to amend the ordinance to change the time to put out the trash from 6PM to 3PM, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Alderman Rockwell made a motion to adopt the amended trash ordinance with the 3PM time change, seconded by Alderman Short.


 All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Police Academy Agreement 
Chief Jeffries is on vacation.  A motion was made to table this until the April board meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Abate or Increase Water Rates by 3% for 2018 by City Ordinance

Tony Sneed from Alliance worked with City Collector Katie Harper and determined that the debt coverage for water and sewer was sufficient but the final calculations have not been made and he was not comfortable making a recommendation at this point until he spoke with our city auditor.  Motion was made to table this decision until the April board meeting by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Short.


 All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried


Update on new LED Lighting for Library

Alderman Hartley stated that there are rebates from Ameren that would pay for almost the entire out of pocket expenses on the installation of the LED lighting plus we would be saving a substantial amount on the electric bills in the long run with the LED energy efficient lighting.  He suggested opening bids for lighting.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to open bids for LED lighting for the library, City Hall and the water plant, seconded by Alderman Kindred.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Sara Hunt from the library addressed the board and wanted to know the time frame on this process because 1/3 of the lights in the youth room and 1/2 of the lights in the childrens room are out.  The estimated cost for the lighting in the library would be about $4,000.  Alderman Rockwell suggested purchasing and putting in new ballasts on a temporary basis until the lighting bids come in and are approved.   Mayor Wilch has some used ballasts that can be put up in the library so we don’t have to go out and purchase any additional ballasts.  
Sara Hunt also requested the city to purchase & install a motion sensor light to be placed in the alcove area on the south side of the library.   This light will be purchased from the additional $430 in donations leftover from the gofundme account that raised money for the stolen copper.   Alderman Short made a motion to approve the purchase and installation of the motion sensor light for the library, seconded by Alderman Hartley.

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
NEW BUSINESS

Meridian Waste Solutions Trash Collection Services – City Collector Katie Harper and Meridian Waste Services Representative Chuck Barcon 
City Collector Harper invited Mr. Barcon from Meridian Waste Services to address some issues / complaints from our residents regarding trash collection in the city.  Mr. Barcon was not aware of these issues and requested a list so he can address them properly.  Mayor Wilch requested better communication with Meridian going forward and Mr. Barcon agreed to address & resolve these issues and to make things right going forward.  Mr. Barcon asked City Collector Harper to copy him on any future problems or issues so he is aware of these situations as they arise. 
911 Ballot – Mayor Wilch 
Lincoln County is proposing a 911 tax to put on the ballot for April 2019 and has hired a PR firm to run the campaign.  The costs to promote/advertise this 911 tax campaign and put it on the ballot will cost about $120,000 and the percentage of this campaign cost for the City of Elsberry would be about 5.6% or $6,500 based on our 911 call volume.  Some other Lincoln County municipalities have already approved this campaign cost. City Attorney Guinness said you cannot use taxpayer dollars to advocate for or against a ballot issue unless they want to share the cost of the election which would be a different story.  Alderman Kindred opposes this ballot issue.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to reject the proposal to participate in the 911 Lincoln County tax campaign, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Mayor Wilch requested City Attorney Guinness to draft a letter to Lincoln County to refuse our participation in this campaign for legal issues. 
City Cemetery – Mayor Wilch

We are running out of land in our City Cemetery so Mayor Wilch addressed the Board to make them aware of the situation and see how we want to proceed.  We only have about 270 spaces left at this point that are not sold.  Alderman Kindred stated there was about $44,000 in CD’s to purchase land for the cemetery.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to table this discussion until the April board meeting so the cemetery board can meet to address this issue and make a recommendation to the Board, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.  

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Water Break at 106 N. Sanderson for resident Robert Murphy – City Collector Katie Harper

There was a request submitted from Mr. Murphy at 106 N. Sanderson to abate his water bill for $13.65 for a water break outside of his residence.  Motion was made by Alderman Hartley to abate this amount, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.


 All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

“Big Truck Night” event at First Baptist Church – Brian Hemmer from Alliance

Brian Hemmer from Alliance received a request from the First Baptist Church to have city equipment on site for display at this event on April 26, 2018.  Alliance has agreed to provide manpower for this event and they would like to bring a street sweeper, skid loader and/or excavator.  Alderman Short asked if there were any insurance issues with this request and made a motion to table this decision for the April board meeting after reviewing our insurance liabilities, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

  All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Cleaning Bids for Elsberry City Hall – City Collector Katie Harper for City Clerk Sue Hogarth

A motion was made to open up bids for cleaning City Hall by Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Short.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
AMENDED AGENDA ITEM
Cold Patch – Brian Hemmer from Alliance 
Brian Hemmer from Alliance contacted West Contracting for 15 tons of cold patch for $110 per ton.  Dameron Hauling agreed to load and deliver the cold patch for $150.00 in one delivery versus having Alliance use their trucks which would take about 3 trips.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to approve the purchase and have it hauled in, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
INTRODUCTION AND READING OF BILLS FOR PASSAGE

"Bill No. 2018-03-001.  An Ordinance to amend Elsberry’s Zoning Code & Map to rezone property at Olive Street owned by Matt & Amanda Hartley, Lot 8 of Hillcrest Heights Subdivision #1 as recorded in Plat Book 5, Page 67 as a Commercial zone with a special cluster housing plan overlay"

City Attorney Guinness stated that the Planning & Zoning committee recommended that this ordinance be passed.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to read the ordinance (2) times for passage, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES – Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Short Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred 
  
NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 ABSTAIN – 1 (Hartley)      Motion carried

City Attorney Guinness read the ordinance twice.  Alderman Kindred made a motion to adopt the ordinance, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.  
AYES – Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Short Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred 
  
NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 ABSTAIN – 1 (Hartley)      Motion carried

A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to credit Alderman Hartley the (7) water and sewer connection fees discussed earlier in the meeting, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.
AYES – Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Short Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred 
  
NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 
 ABSTAIN – 1 (Hartley)      Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Nothing to report  

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Nothing to report
Infrastructure:
Brian Hemmer with Alliance stated we are working on street inspections
Emergency Services:

Nothing to report
Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report 
Tree Board: 

Alderman Short asked Mike Talbot if he would still like to continue with a Tree Board committee but we will need to appoint a new alderman to the Tree Board.   We are required to keep a Tree Board committee to be a part of the Tree City USA program and receive any future grant money.  Mayor Wilch appointed Alderman Harper to the Tree Board.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to accept the appointment, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   Nothing to report
Alderman Rockwell:  Nothing to report
Alderman Hartley:  He had a question about an ordinance violation for items left on the front porch of a home at 410 North 5th Street.  City Collector Harper will notify the police department.  

Alderman Kindred:  Nothing to report
Alderman Harper:  Absent
Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
Alderman DeMoulin:  He received information in the mail on a website called “Next Door” that is asking for access to the contacts on your phone so he wanted to warn people about this website.  He will not be present for the April board meeting since he has surgery scheduled 4/10-4/12.  City Attorney Guinness asked if Alderman DeMoulin would like to wait on the reading to request a change in the ordinance for contractors to be allowed to install the city’s water meters and he will wait to sponsor this ordinance change for the May board meeting.  
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney –The Patton property will be sold into (2) lots and he received a request to see if the city had any problems or concerns with this.  He made the realtor aware of the ordinance about city approval of subdivision plats and the requirement that each lot has its own water meter.  Mr. Hill came in to speak with Mayor Wilch and Brian Hemmer with Alliance about the water issue.  Both lots are zoned commercial and should probably be changed to residential.  The lot currently has a well on the property but is serviced by our sewer.  The ordinance doesn’t say anything about a well being grandfathered in with the change of ownership to avoid having a water meter installed.
Brian Hemmer – Nothing to report
Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Not present
Paul Mueller – Emergency Management Director – Not present

Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Ask for permission to attend the Court Clerk Conference in May at Tan-Tar-A.  Motion was made to approve by Alderman Rockwell, seconded by Alderman Short. 

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Not present
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried 

Open meeting session ended at 8:33PM. 

